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King County




Budget and Fiscal Management Committee

REVISED STAFF REPORT

	Agenda Item:
	X
	Name:
	Patrick Hamacher

	Proposed No.:
	PO 2011-0340
	Date:
	August 31, 2011


At the August 31 meeting of the Budget & Fiscal Management Committee, Committee members amended the ordinance to make technical changes, fund a 5 year maintenance agreement with Cisco Systems and also added funding to curb the spread of gang violence throughout King County. The Committee then voted the ordinance forward to the County Council with a Do Pass recommendation.

SUBJECT:  

Proposed Ordinance 2011-0340 would make net supplemental appropriations of $917,562 to various General Fund agencies, $45.9 million to various non-General Fund agencies.

BACKGROUND:

The proposed ordinance would amend the 2011 budget ordinance. The county’s budget – including previously adopted requests and this proposal – is summarized in Table 1.  
Of this additional $47 million in appropriation authority approximately $43 million is revenue backed. Of the $900k in additional general fund appropriation, almost $800k is revenue backed. The remaining amounts come primarily from fund balances in various other non-general funds. 
ANALYSIS:
PROVISO CHANGES






 No Fiscal Impact

The Executive has proposed a number of date changes to provisos. These do not have a fiscal impact and are generally changes surrounding policy recommendations that the Executive wishes to time with or around the transmittal of the 2012 budget. In many cases, due to the Council recess and full Committee agendas, these new due dates are coming very quickly or in one case have already passed. These changes are: 

· Real Estate Services: Change the due date for a report on expansion of advertising opportunities on county property from June 30 to August 31. Of note, this new due date will have already passed by the time the County Council could take action on this ordinance. 

· Mental Illness and Drug Dependency: Change the due date on a report on the status and other key elements of Family Treatment Court, from May 15 to August 15. Note that this new proviso date was yesterday. 

· Surface Water Management: Change the due date for the “fee credit” program report from July 31 to September 26. The Executive notes that the development of the replacement for the “two-year two-rate” fee is progressing well and they are requesting the additional time to conduct further research with commercial land owners who may be impacted. 
· Facilities Management – Print Shop: Change a due date for transmission of a policy requiring the County agencies to use the print shop from June 1 to September 30. 

GENERAL FUND                                                                                             $917,562         

The total increase proposed in General Fund expenditures is $917,562, of which $786,613 is revenue-backed.  The remaining $130,949 would come from fund balance. 
Office of the County Executive - $10,000 
The Office of the Executive is requesting $10,000 to purchase a Customer Relationship Management  (CRM) software package and 8-10 licenses for Executive Office Customer Service staff to enable improved collaboration, tracking, and performance measurement on resident responses, correspondence and service requests.  This is the first proposed use of the $100,000 Innovative and Customer Service Reserve. There are no issues with this request. 

King County Sheriff - $55,000 
The Issaquah School District recently signed a contract with KCSO for a part-time School Resource Officer. This request is entirely revenue backed and will not lead to the need for additional FTE authority. There are no issues with this request. 

Records and Licensing Services – $87,814
The supplement requests $87,814 and 3.5 new FTEs to establish an Enterprise Scanning Center (ESC), a self-supporting unit within the Records Management section in Records and Licensing Services (RALS.  The ESC will take over the work that is currently done by a private vendor. The private vendor currently does the scanning without charge to the county in exchange for the digital images. Title companies rely on these scanned images as part of the real estate transaction process in King County.  RALS staff report that the County’s operation of the scanning service will provide the desired certainty that this important scanning function will continue uninterrupted in the future. Revenue estimates are based upon estimates of the number of documents that have been scanned in recent years.  Based on their research, RALS is expecting to sell the scanned images for $.012 per electronic image. These revenue assumptions appear reasonable, and would make this request fully revenue backed. There are no issues with this request. 

Prosecuting Attorney - $51,653, 1.0FTE ( Revenue-Backed by Parks & SWD)
The Parks & Recreation Division and the Solid Waste Division have identified the need for additional legal resources. They have jointly agreed to share the costs associated with a full Deputy Prosecuting Attorney. This position assumes a September 1 start date and would be fully revenue backed by the DNRP divisions. Parks and SWD do not need additional 2011 appropriation authority to fund this request. There are no issues with this request. 

Superior Court - $295,000
The Superior Court has been awarded $295,000 in Trial Court Improvement Funds. This is a fully revenue backed request. The Court intends to use these funds for a number of projects, some of which are:  
· A pilot project for early case resolution in family law cases. 

· Installation of Reader Boards in the County’s three Superior Courthouses. 

· Juvenile Justice Orientation Contracts

· A study of caseflow at the Involuntary Treatment Court at Harborview

There are no issues with this request. 

District Court - $295,000
The District Court has been awarded $295,000 in Trial Court Improvement Funds. This is a fully-revenue backed request. The District Court intends to use the award to upgrades to the DC online records system. 
There are no issues with this request. 

General Fund Transfers for Human Services - $123,095
This is a transfer to the Housing Opportunity Fund (HOF) to support human services provided by Solid Ground. 
There are no issues with this request. 

NON-GENERAL FUND                                                                               $45,851,905 

Cultural Development Authority (4Culture) – $1,783,040
The hotel tax revenues that support 4Culture are coming in significantly higher than when the budget was developed. This increase in appropriation authority will allow the County to continue to transfer the funds. This is an entirely revenue backed request. There are no issues with this request. 
Surface Water Management - $49,169
This fully revenue backed request will allow for the expansion of the FireWise program. This program educates community groups and land owners on forest fire safety. The expanded scope allows for additional forest safety classes and additional work days by work crews that do thinning and fire prevention. The request is backed by Federal Title III forestry funds. There are no issues with this request. 

DDES - $(171,915)
There are a number of changes to the DDES budget that result in a net disappropriation of $171k. These changes include: 
· Unused Energy Efficiency Conservation Block Grant funds that will be reprogrammed. ($171,915)

· Transfer of a staffer to GIS Center (1.0FTE). A GIS expert from DDES is being transferred to the GIS Center where he will be part of a larger team. This will allow DDES to also benefit from other skill sets within GIS. This is a cost-neutral change for the County. 
There are no issues with this request. 

Grants - $22,786,846
This appropriation will allow for the continuation of grants that are being carried over from previous years. These expenditures are backed by previous grant awards. The next item is also a grant carryover request for a different fund. There are no issues with this request. 

Federal Housing & Community Development - $22,161,438

Similar to the last item, this appropriation provides authority for federal housing and community development programs backed by previous grants to be continued. There are no issues with this request. 

Solid Waste - $86,707

There are two additions to the Solid Waste budget proposed in this supplemental. They are both funded by the previously cancelled energy efficiency block grant funds discussed earlier in the staff report. These additions are: 

· Green Schools $41,707: this project will assist with recycling and energy conservation at schools currently on the waiting list for assistance. 

· Greenhouse Gas Inventory $45,000: this project will provide additional greenhouse gas work within the existing project. This additional work will include updating data and fund a measurement project. 

There are no issues with this request. 

Geographic Information Systems - $215,637 (Revenues of $89,501)

There are actually two changes to the GIS budget proposed in this ordinance. The first is the other side of the transaction from the employee transferred from DDES. This is cost neutral to the County but does require expenditure authority of $69,501, and 1.0FTE. 

The second change is a centralizing of the County’s GIS products. The Executive proposes to implement a new three year contract for an enterprise wide GIS license agreement. This has upfront costs of $146,136, but will lead to cost savings compared to each of the county agencies acquiring their own licenses. In talking to other council staff, this item has been discussed at the GIS Technical Committee level for a number of years and is viewed as a positive step. 
CAPITAL PROGRAMS









Conservation Futures
The proposed omnibus ordinance proposes a number of changes to Conservation Futures projects, consistent with recommendations by the Conservation Futures Citizen Committee. The proposed changes include removing funding from abandoned or completed projects and reallocating the funding to other projects. The proposed changes include:
· Removing $563,000 from the Walker Preserve Project which has been abandoned by Normandy Park. This amount would be reallocated to Normandy Park’s Beaconsfield-on-the-Sound project instead. Staff was informed of a potential lawsuit to stop the Beaconsfield-on-the-Sound project and asked whether the project would be delayed as a result. Executive staff indicated that the reallocated funds would be used to continue working with willing sellers and no delay is anticipated as a result of the potential lawsuit.

· Removing $125,000 from the 40th Place Greenbelt Project which has been abandoned by Lake Forest Park. Of these funds, $30,000 would be reallocated to the Thornton Creek Natural Area project, $30,000 to the Lake City Urban Village Project, and $65,000 to the Transfer-of-Development Rights (TDR) Partnership. Staff asked whether the $65,000 proposed to be allocated to the TDR Partnership could have been transferred to other projects in Lake Forest Park or surrounding areas. According to Executive staff, there are no other projects identified in Lake Forest Park that could benefit from the funding and, as noted above, a total of $60,000 is being allocated to Thornton Creek and Lake City projects.

· Removing $200,000 from Carnation Farmland Project. This project was completed significantly under budget. Of the excess $200,000, $130,000 is proposed for reallocation to the Lower Cedar River Conservation Project and the remaining $70,000 will be allocated to the TDR Partnership. Staff asked whether other projects in the vicinity of Carnation could have been prioritized for funding –Executive staff indicated that all projects in District 3 are fully funded, while the Lower Cedar River project has a funding shortfall.

· Removing $92,348 from the Sammamish Valley – Zante project and $100,000 from the Sammamish Valley Farm project. According to the transmittal materials, these projects have been abandoned due to lack of agreements with the landowners. The $192,000 would be transferred to the Farmers Market TDR project. 
· Removing $18,800 from the Chinook Bend Natural Area project which has been abandoned due to lack of agreement with the landowner. The $18,810 would be transferred to the Tolt River Natural Area Project.

· Removing $486,209 from the Cottage Lake Creek project due to lack of agreement with the landowner. The $486,209 will be transferred to the Cottage Lake/Bear Creek project, which has willing sellers.

· Removing $92,348 from the Sammamish Valley – Zante project and $100,000 from the Sammamish Valley Farm project. These projects have been abandoned due to lack of agreements with the landowners. The $192,000 would be transferred to the Farmers Market TDR project. 

· Removing $175,000 from Jones Lake project which has been abandoned by Black Diamond. This amount would be transferred to the Green River Natural Area Project about two miles south of Jones Lake.

· Removing $245,000 from White River Puget Sound Energy Corridor Project, which has not made progress. The $245,000 would be transferred to the King County White River Pinnacle Peak/Red Creek Project, located about one mile up the river.

· Removing $127,189 from the Taylor Mountain Forest Inholdings project. King County was able to acquire one of two 40-acre properties, but could not reach agreement with the owners of the second property. The remaining funding will be transferred to the Lower Cedar River Conservation Project five miles away.
There are no issues with this request. 

Parks & Recreation

The proposed ordinance would also appropriate $150,000 (backed by state Youth Athletic Facility grant funds) to support Phase II trail development at the Duthie Hill Mountain Bike Park. Parks is partnering with Evergreen Mountain Bike Alliance (EMBA) to design and construct the course. The contract with EMBA began in 2007 and runs through December 2012. The agreement calls for EMBA to provide 4,000 hours of volunteer labor and in-kind services, as well as helping maintain the facility “in the long-term.” Note that the existing contract runs through next year and covers the construction period only. When construction is complete, Parks plans to enter into a five-year maintenance agreement with EMBA.
 Parks and EMBA would potentially enter into a longer-term agreement after that contract expires.

The county, meanwhile, is currently required by the current construction contract (and would presumably be required by the subsequent maintenance contract) to maintain historical levels of maintenance at the site. Performance, Strategy and Budget staff indicated that Parks does not anticipate any problems continuing existing levels of maintenance in the future. There are no issues with this request. 

Elections Voter Outreach Center Tenant Improvements – $418,183
This proposal includes a $418,183 request to make tenant improvements to remodel former cafe space in the Elections Building.  (The café lease ended in October 2010 and the area was vacated by the tenant.)  Improvements would create a Voter Outreach Center that is intended to increase accessibility for disabled voters and security for voters opting to use voting booths.  (This building is one of three voting centers in the county, with another in Bellevue and one in Union Station.)  
This project was first proposed in the first quarter omnibus approved by the Council in May of this year.  At that time, the cost was proposed to be $491,000.  The Council did not approve this project due to questions regarding the use of Elections operating funds for the capital project.  
The $72,000 reduction in the estimated cost of the project is associated with the elimination of furniture/fixture/equipment costs and estimated contingency, as well as some associated project management time.  
In 2010, Elections moved $280,000 in General Fund supported operating dollars to the Building Repair and Replacement Fund (BR&R) for the project.  This proposal uses an additional $138,183 in 2011 Elections operating expenditure authority for the project.  The effect of the proposal is that Council approved budget authority to conduct Elections work was and would be diverted to this capital project.  
The original proposal assumed that contractors and subcontractors working on the ESCO energy project would do the work as part of the previously approved contract to amend HVAC in the building.  The workers were to be onsite through June when Elections personnel were scheduled to reoccupy the building.  (Elections operations were moved to the Airport as a precaution for possible flood mitigation from the Howard Hanson dam.)  The current proposal assumes that preliminary design work will be reviewed and updated as necessary by an on-call mechanical engineering firm as a work order.  The construction is proposed to be implemented by a job order contractor.  
Note:  The transmitted project number has transposed numbers and will require a technical amendment.  

There are no issues with this request. 

Yesler Building Repairs 

· Yesler Building Fire Repair – ($335,000):
The Executive proposes to disappropriate a CIP project that was approved in the first quarter omnibus to make repairs from the electrical related fire that occurred in the Yesler Building on November 30, 2010.  The $335,000 project included the $250,000 insurance deductible amount and an additional $85,000 insurance reimbursement for the necessary repairs.  (The insurance reimbursement is anticipated to be received by the county this month.)  The deductible amount was to be revenue backed by FMD fund balance.  

The Executive proposes to account for the project in the FMD ISF rather than in a capital project appropriation.  According to the Executive, the internal service fund has available expenditure authority to cover the deductible amount within its existing appropriation authority.  The net impact is that there will be a $250,000 draw down of FMD fund balance. There are no issues with this request. 

· Yesler Floor Finishes– ($98,194):
The Executive proposes to disappropriate a Major Maintenance Reserve Fund (MMRF) project based on potential mothballing of the Yesler Building as a result of the proposed short term space planning moves.  (The moves are funded in PO 2011-0285 and are based upon recommendations in the Real Estate Asset Management Plan.)  The timeline to move Yesler Building upper floor tenants to mothball those floors is June 30, 2012.  

Life-to-date appropriations for the project are $538,000 and life-to-date expenditures are $440,000.  The Executive proposes to "zero out" the remaining budget, which would no longer provide funding for floor finishing in the building's remaining usable floors.  The net impact is that $98,194 will return to MMRF fund balance. There are no issues with this request. 
Surface Water Management $354,545

This is a revenue backed request funded by the King County Flood Control District to fund emergency projects undertaken as part of the 2010-2011 wet season flooding. These are a portion of the County’s Sub-Regional Opportunity Funds for 2011. At the August 16, BFM meeting CM Hague asked for a listing of the projects that would be funded by this request. That listing is included below. 
	Project
	Amount

	Tate Creek Alignment (Sediment Removal                 @N Fork Rd)
	       200,000 

	Holmes Point Sinkhole @ NE 62nd St.
	         40,000 

	Horseshoe Lake Infiltration
	         80,000 

	Fairwood Park Division 4 & 11 Sinkhole Repair
	         34,545 

	Total
	       354,545 


Public Safety Projects
There are two public safety related projects included in this ordinance. In total, they amount to $214,642 with $115,208 in revenue backing from an energy efficiency block grant. These projects are: 

· Ballistic Renovation @ Ravensdale Gun Range $99,434 would provide safety improvements at the Ravensdale gun range. These improvements will prevent the potential risk of errant bullets entering an adjacent property. There are no issues with this request. 

· Improvements to Heating & Cooling systems at the NMRJC $115,208 with $115,208 in associated revenue. This project will allow FMD to replace damaged heat wheels (energy efficient heat exchangers) at the NMRJC. There are no issues with this request. 

Solid Waste $113,712

This is an increase in appropriation authority in the BAN program within SWD to allow for the issuance costs associated with the SWD bond program. Expenses funded by this appropriation include bond counsel, financial advisement and underwriting. There are no issues with this request. 

AMENDMENT:
The chair has directed staff to draft a striking amendment with a number of changes to this ordinance. These changes are discussed below. 

Technical Changes:

· Adjust the capital appropriation for the Elections Building upgrades to correct a technical error in drafting the ordinance. 
· Increase the budget for the Hearing Examiner by $5,990 to correct a previous error. 

IT Prepayment of Professional Services $2.4 million: 

Cisco provides annual technical support for hardware maintenance to the County. As part of its contract with the State of Washington and subsequent partnership with King County, Cisco has made available competitive pricing that would allow the County to pre-pay the next five years of hardware maintenance and save substantial amounts of money over that timeframe. This is part of KCIT’s plan to be more efficient and provide constant levels of service at more inexpensive prices. 
Under the plan submitted by the Executive, KCIT would pre-pay the 2012-2016 contracts for Cisco maintenance at a total cost of $2.6 million. This is roughly $600,000 less than the current projections, if the County were to continue the practice of annually contracting for these services. The KCIT fund will generate cash for this request via an interfund loan that would be paid back with future user charges from other county agencies. The interest on this loan will erode some of the savings, but borrowing rates from the investment pool are expected to be very low over the next several years. The difference between the $2.4 million request and the $2.86 million payment will be covered by existing appropriations. 
Programs to Reduce Gang Violence:

There have been numerous stories in the press recently of increases in gang related violence, particularly in South King County. While the majority of this activity has occurred within the boundaries of incorporated cities, King County, as operator of the regional criminal justice system is impacted by increases in crime and incurs additional costs. The leaders of the County’s criminal justice system have briefed the County Council on programs and methods they believe would be useful in curbing the increases in these types of crime. Many of these programs are included in the striking amendment. These programs are: 

King County Sheriff’s Office (KCSO)

· Restore the Storefront Deputy in White Center $190,000

This request would restore a fully equipped, full time deputy through the end of 2012 in the White Center storefront to work directly with the community, KCSO gang unit, and regional gang task forces. This liaison position is critical to providing the interface between community business owners, citizens, social services, and the gang intervention and suppression teams already working Seattle and King County. The 2011 portion is $42,000.
· Gang Unit Equipment $30,000

This request will replenish depleted hardware for the existing gang unit and provide additional equipment so that the gang unit can continue to work collaboratively in the law enforcement community on gang intervention across King County.  The specific equipment requested includes: ballistic vests with plate carriers to hold ballistic plates; uniform jumpsuits; binoculars; video cameras and related accessories; digital cameras; GPS tracking devices; large High-Resolution computer monitor; software license for use by a detective with special training in the enhancement of video evidence; pole cameras in weatherproof enclosures; and tactical raid supplies.
· ESL Latino Community Education/Outreach $15,000

To further the Sheriff’s ongoing ESL communities’ gang prevention efforts (which has been funded for three years via federal appropriations), this request will support outreach and education events in east, south, and west King County specifically focusing on in language outreach to young Latino mothers. This is a partnership with Seafair, incorporating Miss Seafair 2011 – 2012, Veronica Quintero, who also represented the Hispanic/Latino community as Miss Hispanic Seafair. Ms. Quintero is in her junior year at University of Washington where she is double majoring in Communications and Spanish. She will join Sheriff Sue Rahr and known Latino media personality Jaime Mendez (La Voz/El Rey-KKMO) in specifically talking to young Latino mothers and family members on the issue of gang prevention and keeping their young children safe from gang recruitment and activity. Funding will pay for community and event coordination, translated materials, outreach, and Spanish language promotional radio and television spots and campaign through 2011.  

King County Prosecuting Attorney (PAO)
· For the past two years, the PAO has received a federal grant that has funded three full time DPAs, who are assigned to work closely with police to improve the investigation, case development, and prosecution of gang violence-related crimes.  That grant ended on June 30, 2011.  Because the PAO believes that this important work is addressing some of the most violent and concerning criminal conduct throughout our community, the PAO has pledged to continue to continue these efforts until the end of 2011, however, the PAO cannot continue this work without additional funding and resources.  This request is for continuation of those 3 DPAs and 1 paralegal. The annualized amounts would be $340,000 in 2012. The 2011 portion of the request is $114,000. 
.

Department of Community & Human Services (DCHS):
· Back to School and Employment Training $230,000. This program would program training to moderate and high risk youth offenders in South King County. This funding is sufficient to serve 40-80 youth, and will fund the County staff and stipends necessary for the program. The 2011portion of this request is $44,200.
· Maintaining Education/Employment Training $115,000. This program will serve 30-40 high-risk Latino youth involved with the criminal justice system. This request will fund county staff and stipends necessary for the program. The 2011 portion of this request is $22,500
· Nurse Family Partnership $312,500. This is an evidence-based intensive home visiting program for first time, low income mothers. Each nurse can handle a caseload of 25 families. The 2011 portion of these costs is $62,500.
	Program
	2011
	2012
	Total

	PAO Anti-Gang Unit
	 $           114,000 
	 $            342,000 
	 $            456,000 

	Equipment: Sheriff's Gang Unit
	 $              30,000 
	 
	 $              30,000 

	Storefront Deputy
	 $              41,663 
	 $            137,728 
	 $            179,391 

	Back-to-School/Employment Program (2 Case Mgrs)
	 $              44,167 
	 $            265,000 
	 $            309,167 

	Education/Employment Training - Avanza 
	 $              22,500 
	 $            115,000 
	 $            137,500 

	Sheriff's Latino Education Outreach Program 
	 $              15,000 
	 
	 $              15,000 

	Nurse Family Partnership Program (2 Nurses)
	 $              62,502 
	 $            250,000 
	 $            312,502 

	Total
	 $           329,832 
	 $        1,109,728 
	 $        1,439,560 


REASONABLENESS:
Staff analysis is complete, and with the striking and title amendment, adoption of the item would constitute a reasonable business decision. 
� The King County Council approves contracts with terms five years or longer, so under this proposal the initial five-year maintenance contract would not come before the Council for approval. 
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